
By Larry Gardner
“This hurts me more than it does you, my child,” Dad said just before he tossed me into the deep end of the pool.

The pool, in my mind swirling with feelings of inadequacy, was filled with no-nonsense, serious, veteran pastors and elders of the Presbyterian Church – the 101st Stated Meeting of the Synod of the Pacific. My qualifications fit the stereotypical image for elder/ commissioner (old geezers) in length of years, however not in service under the venerable banner of Presbyterianism.

When Pastor David Goebel of Reflections Church in Meridian, Idaho, asked this retired journalist that day almost three years ago if I would serve as treasurer of the Facilities Committee, representing the Presbytery, I was stunned.

“Larry, I would like you to do this for me, and for the church,” David reiterated … .

“But David … OK, I’ll do it,” I said, gulping in acquiecense, almost surprised to hear the words myself. Were those my words? “How can I do this,” I pondered, doubting my qualifications.

Then less than six months ago at a monthly meeting of the Presbytery, Dick Symms, chairman of the Presbytery nominating committee, asked me if I might be interested in serving as a commissioner to the Synod. I wish I could have seen the expression on my face, as I asked “Why me?”

 “Well Dad, here goes,” I thought, as I dog-paddled in the waters of the opening plenary session on Oct. 21, 2010, at Mercy Center in Burlingame, Calif. After all, my colleagues and I at that Reflections church plant in Meridian, Idaho, have been swimming in the deep end of the ocean for a long time now, so the experience of my first Synod was not totally intimidating. I know how to handle myself in a formal meeting; I did remember my Robert’s Rules of Order, or so I thought. 

But suddenly I felt as though a sand bar had just dropped off into the Mariana’s Trench in the South Pacific – I landed on the Finance Committee, another huge leap of faith.

At my first committee meeting, I was impressed with the skill of Finance Committee Chairman Bob Bowles, a former philosophy major I later learned, as he wielded the gavel to drive a well-oiled financial machine. He guides that crucial committee with an iron fist, but wraps his rulings in succinct and witty aphorisms … with a twinkle in his eye. Did I also mention with love?

I was not surprised by the altruistic motivation of the various commissioners as I watched them interact during both the plenary sessions and committee meetings whether clergy or elders, but I guess one thing that did trigger a second take – commissioners from a small town in Idaho or Nevada seemed to wield just as much power and influence as those from San Francisco or Sacramento, perhaps more considering the population in their respective presbyteries.

I was pleasantly surprised by the comments of Rev. Edward Eissabake during his sermon at his installation as incoming Moderator, where he exhorted those at the worship service on Thursday evening to lead a revival of the church in a return to its roots.

Likewise, during his report to the Synod on Thursday, Landon Whitsitt, Vice Moderator of the General Assembly, references Jeremiah 9:4 and the exile of Israel, called for Presbyterians to “find new ways to be the church. We must figure out how to unbind the church … to lead it back to missions and ministry …”

More music fills the ears of this “conservative, evangelical” not-so-liberal journalist (at least spiritually, political leanings aside). “We disagree,” Whitsitt continued, “but it should not be ‘nasty.’ We disagree in love … we must face our disagreement in grace … we are called to be unified in grace,” Whitsitt admonished us. (I jotted down highlights, but at the time I wasn’t taking notes to write an article)

What a learning curve this journey has been, I reflected as I contemplated my experience in tranquility, but with the help of people like Boise Stated Clerk, Rev. Ruth Hicks and Outgoing Moderator Rev. Joanna Dunn, I may even learn to swim. 

One commissioner after another, and even a Synod staff member or two, offered me encouragement as I traversed this new path on my journey with the Lord.

New adventures seldom elicit comfortable feelings, but they are ALWAYS a challenge, so with a trembling, but joyful heart I will keep on paddling at Reflections and at Synod … because it does ALWAYS feel like this is where the Lord wants me to be – swimming with my Dad in the deep end of the pool ….

I now know how that turtle on the fence post feels – he didn’t get up there by himself.

(Larry Gardner is a first-term elder commissioner from the Boise Presbytery
who serves on the Session at Reflections Church in Meridian, Idaho.) 
	
